Academy of Psychological Clinical Science

Executive Committee Meeting

May 20, 1998

American Psychological Society Convention

Washington, D.C.

The meeting was chaired by the Academy President, Dick McFall. The Academy secretary, Robert Levenson, recorded minutes. 

Attendees were: Dick Bootzin, Don Fowles, Bob Levenson, Beth Meyerowitz, Dick McFall, and Bob Simons. The meeting was called to order at 9:00 p.m. by Dick McFall.

Treasurer’s report
Don Fowles reported that the Academy’s current balance was $14,208.75. The need to make plans as to how to spend the accumulating funds was discussed.  A number of Academy programs are currently in arrears with their payments. Some of this is due to the need for the Academy to have the appropriate tax identification numbers before some University business offices can pay our invoices. The current timeline is for the Academy to have these numbers by summer at which time the delinquent programs will be billed again.

Membership Committee 

Bob Simons reported that 12 reviews were done this year. Among university-based programs, the University of South Florida and the University of Toronto were admitted. The University of Mississippi and University of Kentucky were not admitted--Kentucky plans to resubmit and will be offered an expedited review. Among internship programs, Boston VA, Brown, Medical University of South Carolina,  University of Washington, Western Psychiatric, University  of Wisconsin, and Palo Alto VA were admitted. The outcome of the University of Maryland review was undecided (the committee's vote was 2 to 1 in favor). The Board considered the Maryland review and decided to discuss with the chair of the review committee whether additional materials should be obtained before a final decision was made.

It was noted that a new review committee and chair would be needed for next year. Several issues were raised for future consideration by the new committee:

· The application and review process used by internships needs to be evaluated and modified as needed

· Mechanisms for conducting the seven-year follow-up reviews of previously admitted programs need to be established (it was recommended that these follow-up reviews be staggered)

· Prototypical applications and reviews for both internship and university program should be made available for applicants and reviewers

The issue of what to do about archiving application materials submitted by programs was discussed. The final reviews are currently being kept by the Secretary. It was decided that one copy of each application would be kept, but a final decision was not made as to where this would be housed. The Executive Committee authorized the expenditure of Academy funds for purchase of any necessary file cabinets to store the materials.

Agenda for tomorrow's general meeting

The agenda for the May 21, 1998 general meeting of the Academy was discussed. It was decided to devote approximately 45 minutes per topic as follows:

· Nominations (Bob Simons)

· The Academy needs to elect a new president and one board member 

· Bob Simons will explain the procedures to the group

· By-law change (Bob Levenson)

· The Board will recommend that Presidents be elected one year before they assume office and that during that year, the President-Elect will be a voting member of the board

· The Board will recommend that outgoing presidents serve as voting members of the Board for one or two years after their term of office ends 

· Internships (Howard Berenbaum)

· General committee report: Howard Berenbaum

· Discuss how to match needs of the Academy's university programs with the needs of the internship programs

· Describe plans to keep the internship committee intact for another year

· Jobs for our graduates in the future (Don Fowles)

· Discuss the issue of how we prepare students for the future roles that psychologists will play in areas such as developing new services, evaluation, training, and management

· Are there existing courses and practicum experiences that provide this kind of training? Should there be?

· How can we improve clinical science and improve the coordination of efforts between university programs and internship programs (Dick Bootzin)

· Possibilities include mini-meetings, symposia, awards, special issues of journals, special programs at APS (and the related issue of how to make APS the place that people come to discuss clinical science) 

· Licensure (Bob Simons)

· What’s wrong with current laws?

· What would ideal laws look like and should the Academy attempt to draft a model licensing law (CUDCP started this at one time)?

· Continuing education (Beth Meyerowitz)

· Do we want to be in the continuing education business?

· Do we want to try to influence continuing education requirements in the various states?

· Prescription privileges (Don Fowles)

· Is there interest in the Academy doing anything about this?

The meeting adjourned at 11:30 p.m.

Academy of Psychological Clinical Science

General Meeting

May 21, 1998

American Psychological Society Convention

Washington, D.C.

The meeting was chaired by the Academy President, Dick McFall. The Academy secretary, Robert Levenson, recorded minutes. 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Dick McFall.

Announcement: New Members

Bob Simons announced the programs that were being recommended by the Membership Committee for admission. The University-based programs were University of South Florida and University of Toronto. The Internship programs were Boston VA, Brown, Medical University of South Carolina, University of Maryland, University of Washington, Western Psychiatric, University  of Wisconsin, and Palo Alto VA.  

The Committee's recommendation was approved.

Treasurer's report

Don Fowles reported that the current balance is $14,208.75. The Academy's income comes primarily from program membership fees. Don discussed the problem of university business offices not being willing to pay the membership fee without the Academy having a proper tax ID number. The Academy now has an employer ID number and it will have a Federal tax-free number by this summer. Don will bill everyone who is in arrears once these tax numbers are available.

Membership Committee

Bob Simons reported on this year’s review process. Twelve programs applied and 30 reviewers participated in the process. Bob distributed copies of the application materials that go out to programs and asked for feedback from the Academy members regarding the application and review process. Bob noted that next year's Membership Committee will need to establish criteria for reapplication when the mandated seven-year follow-up reviews for existing Academy members are conducted. 

Internship Committee

Howard Berenbaum and Tim Strauman discussed the process they went through to make recommendations concerning admitting internships to the Academy. 

The procedures for the new match system that is being used by clinical internships to select interns were discussed. A ballot for approving the new match system has gone out to APIC members. The date for internship centers and applicants to send in their rankings will be the "traditional" application date for internships (i.e., the second Monday in February). Under this new system, interns will not know where they are going for their internships until several weeks later. The process of matching interns and internships will be handled by the same company that runs these kinds of programs for other groups (e.g., the American Medical Association). Several potential problems were discussed. For example, because internships can only submit one ranked list, it might be difficult to achieve diversity.

A number of suggestions were provided for better integrating Academy graduate programs and internships. More information should be provided to students and to programs about the Academy.  A "universal" application form for Academy internship programs could be developed (this would be an alternative to the APIC form, which was seen as conveying a different set of values than those of the Academy)--the internship committee will take on the task of developing such a form. Different kinds of interviewing procedures could be developed. It was suggested that we develop concrete statements as to what qualities the internships are looking for in their applicants.

Academy graduate programs and internships could indicate their Academy membership on all application materials and brochures. Internship program and intern characteristics could be included on the Academy web site. It was suggested that a “standard paragraph” first proposed in 1996 be made available to all programs for including in their materials:

“The (Graduate Program / Internship Program at ____________) is a member of the Academy of Psychological Clinical Science, which is a coalition of doctoral training programs that share a common goal of producing and applying scientific knowledge to the assessment, understanding, and amelioration of human problems. Membership in the Academy is granted only after a thorough peer review process. Its membership in the Academy indicates that the (Graduate Program / Internship Program at ____________) is committed to excellence in scientific training, and to using clinical science as the foundation for designing, implementing, and evaluating assessment and intervention procedures” 

The issue was raised concerning how to increase the number of Academy students in Academy internships. This is seen as a two-fold problem, first, how to increase the number of applicants from Academy programs, and second, how to increase the number of acceptances of Academy applicants. Suggestions included: (a) establishing “captive slots” set aside for students from Academy programs; (b) applying for special funding for these "captive slots"; and (c) having a person from each Academy graduate program write an additional letter of recommendation for their applicants. Baseline data concerning Academy students in Academy internships are needed. Estimates from those in attendance were that there would be 74 applicants from Academy graduate programs applying next year and 96 internship slots in Academy internship programs.

Training for future jobs 

Don Fowles led a discussion on this topic. We appear to be entering an era in which there are jobs and opportunities in line with the values of clinical science. Doctoral level psychologists are likely to be more engaged in work related to clinical science than in providing direct services. It was noted that the VA has abandoned traditional separate psychology services, which have now been combined with social work and other related disciplines into general mental health services. Psychiatry is becoming more applied and less academic, which makes the scientific skills of psychologists more valued. 

Careers for psychologists in medical centers were discussed. Psychologists in these settings need a few years of postdoctoral support until they can obtain other grant support (NRSA awards have been helpful in providing salary for young investigators).  These psychologists need to be able to do clinical science, including conducting clinical services research.

Implications for training are great. Clinical scientists should be trained in neuroscience, pharmacology, epidemiology, and behavioral genetics. There was sentiment expressed for training students to be good thinkers and to be able to learn new things, rather than trying to anticipate exactly what skills will be

needed in the future. Thesis proposals could be prepared in the NIMH grant format and then submitted to provide early career funding. Formal training in program evaluation would be useful, as would providing experience working in medical settings and communicating with professionals from other disciplines.

How can the Academy advance clinical science? 

Dick Bootzin led this discussion. The possible role of the annual APS meeting as "the" clinical science meeting was discussed. Dick McFall will be the overall APS program chair for next year. The APS program could have a specific clinical science track with Academy members serving on a program committee for that track. Workshops in skills useful for clinical science (e.g., epidemiological statistics) could be offered and publicized through the Academy. Academy internships could have booths where they talk about their programs and interview prospective applicants. It was suggested that the Academy make an effort to make next year "the year" for clinical scientists to come to the APS meeting. Along those lines the Academy could sponsor a reception for clinical scientists. 

A number of other suggestions were advanced. The Academy could offer awards for innovation in clinical science. Special issues addressing clinical science topics could be proposed for selected journals. Special topic-oriented meetings, mini-meetings, teaching/training institutes and workshops could be organized. Regional meetings and activities could also be arranged. Talks and panels about issues of common concern could be organized (e.g., clinical services databases, program evaluation, clinical trials) and these could provide continuing education credits. A collaborative research project (e.g., evaluating the efficacy of the Clinical Science training model) could be established. 

The importance of getting other faculty  and students involved in the Academy program beyond the designated program representative was discussed. Along those lines, an e-mail server for those interested in Academy matters and in clinical science could be established. 

Continuing Education 

Beth Meyerowitz led this discussion. Beth distributed a summary of APA's criteria for approving activities for continuing education credit. The issue was raised of whether the Academy should offer continuing education activities. One advantage of this would be as a way to exert influence on the field. 

Another approach would be for the Academy to sponsor an evaluation of the efficacy of continuing education training, including a thorough review of the literature relevant to this issue. There is a need to develop standards for continuing education training and models of successful programs. 

The issue of continuing education for academics was discussed. Most states give continuing education credits for academic activities such as publishing articles. Maryland and South Carolina don’t require anything beyond academic work to meet their continuing education criteria. 

Some states require continuing education providers to be approved by APA. Several of the Academy members already have this approval (e.g., Boston VA, Palo Alto VA, Western Psychiatric). The Academy could co-sponsor local offerings with these programs.

Establishment of a standing continuing education committee was discussed. Such a committee could commission a graduate student to conduct a review of the literature and compile a listing of the continuing education requirements contained in the various state licensing laws.

Licensing

Bob Simons led this discussion. In most states, 3000 hours of postdoctoral training (excluding the internship) is required within two years of obtaining the doctoral degree. Half of these hours must be obtained in face-to-face work with clients, while the other half can be met by teaching, supervising, and conducting research. These laws can present problems for junior faculty and for people with young families. In Delaware and Arizona, unlicensed faculty cannot supervise or see patients in research. The source of many of the state licensing laws is model legislation provided by APA. CUDCP passed a resolution a few years back stating that the Ph.D. plus an internship should be sufficient for taking the licensing exam.

A number of roles for the Academy regarding licensing were discussed. Taking a stand in opposition to licensing was considered to be a poor strategy. Rather, the Academy could support a clinical science license for people who are going to supervise, develop treatment, and conduct research involving patients. There was an argument presented for the Academy taking a stand against the postdoctoral requirement and broadening the scope of the definition of “direct service”. Additional discussion addressed whether the postdoctoral requirement, if it were to continue, should be met by the kinds of activities academics engage in (e.g., supervision, teaching). It was agreed that the Academy should begin lobbying APA to change their model licensing law in ways that were more hospitable to clinical science.

Meeting reports 

Dick McFall reported on a meeting of a consortium for the development of  practice guidelines. The insurance companies want service providers to provide standards of care that are based on procedures rather than on providers' professional affiliation. These procedures will need to be empirically supported.

Dick also reported on the APS Science Summit, which he did not feel was very productive.

By-laws 

Bob Levenson discussed two possible changes to the Academy by-laws. The first was having the President elected one year before taking office, serving on the board as President-elect and having a vote. The second was having the past-President serve on the board for one or two years after leaving office and also having a vote. General support was expressed for both changes, with slightly more support for a one year term than a two year term for the past-President. A vote on these changes will be included on this year's election ballot.

The meeting adjourned at 4:30 p.m.
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